JAMA | Special Communication

The High Cost of Prescription Drugs in the United States Origins and Prospects for Reform

Aaron S. Kesselheim, MD, JD, MPH; Jerry Avorn, MD; Ameet Sarpatwari, JD, PhD

IMPORTANCE The increasing cost of prescription drugs in the United States has become a source of concern for patients, prescribers, payers, and policy makers.

OBJECTIVES To review the origins and effects of high drug prices in the US market and to consider policy options that could contain the cost of prescription drugs.

EVIDENCE We reviewed the peer-reviewed medical and health policy literature from January 2005 to July 2016 for articles addressing the sources of drug prices in the United States, the justifications and consequences of high prices, and possible solutions.

FINDINGS Per capita prescription drug spending in the United States exceeds that in all other countries, largely driven by brand-name drug prices that have been increasing in recent years at rates far beyond the consumer price index. In 2013, per capita spending on prescription drugs was \$858 compared with an average of \$400 for 19 other industrialized nations. In the United States, prescription medications now comprise an estimated 17% of overall personal health care services. The most important factor that allows manufacturers to set high drug prices is market exclusivity, protected by monopoly rights awarded upon Food and Drug Administration approval and by patents. The availability of generic drugs after this exclusivity period is the main means of reducing prices in the United States, but access to them may be delayed by numerous business and legal strategies. The primary counterweight against excessive pricing during market exclusivity is the negotiating power of the payer, which is currently constrained by several factors, including the requirement that most government drug payment plans cover nearly all products. Another key contributor to drug spending is physician prescribing choices when comparable alternatives are available at different costs. Although prices are often justified by the high cost of drug development, there is no evidence of an association between research and development costs and prices; rather, prescription drugs are priced in the United States primarily on the basis of what the market will bear.

CONCLUSIONS AND RELEVANCE High drug prices are the result of the approach the United States has taken to granting government-protected monopolies to drug manufacturers, combined with coverage requirements imposed on government-funded drug benefits. The most realistic short-term strategies to address high prices include enforcing more stringent requirements for the award and extension of exclusivity rights; enhancing competition by ensuring timely generic drug availability; providing greater opportunities for meaningful price negotiation by governmental payers; generating more evidence about comparative cost-effectiveness of therapeutic alternatives; and more effectively educating patients, prescribers, payers, and policy makers about these choices.

JAMA. 2016;316(8):858-871. doi:10.1001/jama.2016.11237

 Author Video Interview and Author Audio Interview and JAMA Report Video

+ CME Quiz at jamanetworkcme.com

Author Affiliations: Program On Regulation, Therapeutics, And Law (PORTAL), Division of Pharmacoepidemiology and Pharmacoeconomics, Department of Medicine, Brigham and Women's Hospital and Harvard Medical School, Boston, Massachusetts.

Corresponding Author: Aaron S. Kesselheim, MD, JD, MPH, Program On Regulation, Therapeutics, And Law (PORTAL), Division of Pharmacoepidemiology and Pharmacoeconomics, Department of Medicine, Brigham and Women's Hospital and Harvard Medical School, 1620 Tremont St, Ste 3030, Boston, MA 02120 (akesselheim @partners.org).

iama.com

he increasing cost of prescription drugs in the United States has become a source of growing concern for patients, prescribers, payers, and policy makers. After relatively modest growth after the expiration of patents on many widely used medications from 2010 to 2012, medication expenditures have begun to increase again, punctuated by several high-profile examples of very costly new agents and sharp increases in the prices of some older ones.¹ Between 2013 and 2015, net spending on prescription drugs increased approximately 20% in the United States,² outpacing a forecast 11% increase in aggregate health care expenditures.³ Prescription medications now comprise an estimated 17% of total health care costs,⁴ and prescription medication coverage constitutes 19% of employer-based insurance benefits.⁵ Since the advent of the Medicare drug benefit in 2006, government entities have paid for approximately 40% of the nation's total retail prescription drug expenditure.⁶ Certain expensive drug products are important clinical breakthroughs and may even be relatively cost-effective; others are merely costly, with prices that are difficult to justify in relation to their actual contributions to patient outcomes.

The United States has long spent more on prescription medications than other countries.⁷ In 2013, per capita spending on prescription drugs was \$858 compared with an average of \$400 for 19 advanced industrialized nations (**Figure 1**).⁸ List prices for the top 20 highest-revenue-grossing drugs were on average 3 times greater in the United States than the United Kingdom.⁹ These disparities are reduced but remain substantial even after accounting for undisclosed discounts ("rebates") that manufacturers offer to US payers. In 2010, estimated average postrebate prices for medications were 10% to 15% higher in the United States than in Canada, France, and Germany (**Table 1**).¹¹

In addition to their contribution to health care spending, increasing drug costs have important clinical implications. Because cost-containment efforts require patients to pay higher copayments for their medications, such increases can reduce the affordability of prescribed regimens and thus patient adherence, leading to negative health outcomes.¹² However, some costly drugs may offer reasonable value. For example, sofosbuvir (Sovaldi) was found to be a cost-effective treatment of hepatitis C infection even at its 2013 launch price of \$84 000 per 12-week course in certain patient populations when viewed from a patient's lifetime horizon and a societal perspective.¹³ Payers must pay for this treatment upfront, though, with health care benefits often accruing decades later to a different payer. In 2014, state Medicaid programs spent an estimated \$1.1 billion (after discounts) on sofosbuvir, ¹⁴ usually with no additions to their budgets.

It is therefore important to understand what factors have contributed to recent medication price increases to lay the foundation for considering options to ensure that prescription drug expenditures are commensurate with their value, affordable within health budgets, and equitable for all parties involved in these complex transactions. We examined the origins and effect of drug prices in the US market and considered available policy options related to these payments. To do so, we reviewed literature published in peerreviewed medical and health policy journals from January 2005 to July 2016, searching for rigorous empirical articles addressing the





Data are derived from the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), reflect expenditures in 2013 (or the nearest year), and include all countries for which values were reported. Data used with permission from OECD, *Health at a Glance 2015: OECD Indicators, 2015.*⁸

Table 1. Examples of Country-specific Average Drug Prices for Top-Selling Drugs in 2015								
	Monthly Price, US \$							
	United States							
Drug	Nondis- counted Price	Estimated Discounted Price	- Canada	France	Germany			
Adalimumab (Humira), 40 mg biweekly	3430.82	2504.50	1164.32	981.79	1749.26			
Fluticasone/salmeterol (Advair), 250 µg, 50 µg daily	309.60	154.80	74.12	34.52	37.71			
Insulin glargine (Lantus), 50 insulin units daily	372.75	186.38	67.00	46.60	60.90			
Rosuvastatin (Crestor), 10 mg daily	216.00	86.40	32.10	19.80	40.50			
Sitagliptin (Januvia), 100 mg daily	330.60	168.61	68.10	35.40	39.00			
Sofosbuvir (Sovaldi), 400 mg daily	30 000.00	17 700.00	14943.30	16088.40	17 093.70			
Trastuzumab (Herceptin), 450 mg every 3 wk	5593.47	4754.45		2527.97	3185.87			

Source: Bloomberg Business report and SSR Health. $^{\rm 10}$

determinants of drug prices in the United States, the justifications and consequences of these prices, and possible policy options.

Brand-Name vs Generic Drugs

The primary reason for increasing drug spending is the high price of branded products protected by market exclusivity provisions granted by the US Patent and Trademark Office and the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) (Table 2). Although brand-name drugs comprise only 10% of all dispensed prescriptions in the United States, they account for 72% of drug spending.¹⁵ Between 2008 and 2015, prices for the most commonly used brand-name drugs increased 164%, far in excess of the consumer price index (12%).^{16,17} The annual cost of a growing number of "specialty drugs"-high-cost, often injectable biologic medications such as eculizumab (Soliris), pralatrexate (Folotyn), and elosulfase alfa (Vimizim)-exceeds \$250 000 per patient.

Such high prices have historically been limited to brand-name drugs that treat rare conditions. For example, the price of alglucerase (Cerezyme), a treatment for Gaucher disease, was \$150 000 per patient per year when the drug was launched in 1991 (it is now \$300 000)^{18,19}; the price of ivacaftor (Kalydeco), indicated for a small subset of patients with cystic fibrosis, is likewise currently approximately \$300 000 per patient per year. Both drugs are generally received for life. However, drugs that treat conditions affecting mil-

Table 2. Key Terminology and Examples of Therapeutic Products						
Term	Definition	Examples				
Brand-name drug	A medication usually sold by the original sponsor of the application for regulatory approval	Nexium, Crestor, Prilosec				
Generic drug	A version of a brand-name small-molecule drug manufactured by a different supplier. Generic drugs can be certified as bioequivalent by the FDA and substituted for brand-name drugs by a pharmacist.	Omeprazole, simvastatin				
Biologic drug	An often protein-based therapeutic product that is distinguished by its molecular complexity	Filgrastim, epoetin alfa				
Specialty drug	A drug designated by a payer for special attention, often because of its high price, but also potentially because of the need for distinctive handling or particular patient monitoring	Sovaldi, Praluent, Soliris				
Abbreviation EDA Food and Drug Administration						

Abbreviation: FDA. Food and Drug Administration.

Table 3. Approaches to Drug Pricing in Selected Countries

lions of individuals in the United States also now have high costs. For example, many new oncology drugs enter the market at a price exceeding \$100 000 per course of therapy.²⁰ Even the average price of insulin has increased 300% from 2002 to 2013.²¹

Although brand-name drugs account for the greatest increase in prescription drug expenditures, another area that has captured the attention of the public and of policy makers has been the sharp increase in the costs of some older generic drugs. In 2015, Turing Pharmaceuticals raised the price of pyrimethamine (Daraprim), a 63-year-old treatment for toxoplasmosis, by 5500%, from \$13.50 to \$750 a pill.²² The company was able to set the high price despite the absence of any patent protection because no other competing manufacturer was licensed to market the drug in the United States. Significant increases in the prices of other older drugs include isoproterenol (2500%), nitroprusside (1700%), and digoxin (637%). Even though the prices of most generic drug products have remained stable between 2008 and 2015, those of almost 400 (approximately 2% of the sample investigated) increased by more than 1000%.²³

Sources of High Drug Prices in the United States

Drug prices are higher in the United States than in the rest of the industrialized world because, unlike that in nearly every other advanced nation, the US health care system allows manufacturers to set their own price for a given product.¹¹ In contrast, in countries with national health insurance systems, a delegated body negotiates drug prices or rejects coverage of products if the price demanded by the manufacturer is excessive in light of the benefit provided (Table 3); manufacturers may then decide to offer the drug at a lower price.²⁴ In England and Wales, for example, the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence considers whether a new drug passes a costutility threshold-usually between £20 000 and £30 000 (\$25 000-\$40 000) per quality-adjusted life-year added-before recommending it for coverage by the National Health Service.²⁵ Although prices can vary widely around the world²⁶ and have also increased faster than member states' gross domestic products in recent years in Europe,²⁷ US drug prices per capita still substantially outpace those in other settings.¹⁰

Drug companies' ability to maintain high prices in the United States is based on 2 market forces: protection from competition and negotiating power.

	Australia	Canada		Germany	United Kingdom
National organization	Pharmaceutical Benefits Advisory Committee	Patented Medicines Prices Review Board	Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technology in Healthcare	Federal Joint Committee or Institute for Quality and Efficiency in Healthcare	National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence
Remit	Public payers	All payers	Public payers except in Quebec (noncancer drugs)	All insurers	National Health Service
Review criteria	Comparative effectiveness, safety, and cost-effectiveness; projected usage and overall costs to the health care system	Therapeutic innovation; comparative pricing with respect to France, Germany, Italy, Sweden, United Kingdom, and United States	Comparative effectiveness, safety, and cost-effectiveness; patient experiences	Comparative benefit	Clinical effectiveness and cost-effectiveness
Decision	Coverage (yes, no, limited)	Price reductions or rebates	Coverage	Price setting after first year on the market	Coverage
Binding	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes

JAMA August 23/30, 2016 Volume 316, Number 8 860

Competition in the Pharmaceutical Marketplace

The most important factor that allows manufacturers to set high drug prices for brand-name drugs is market exclusivity.²⁸ which arises from 2 forms of legal protection against competition. Together, these factors generate government-granted monopoly rights for a defined period. Initial regulatory exclusivity is awarded at FDA approval. New small-molecule drug products automatically earn a guaranteed period of 5 to 7 years before a generic competitor can be sold,²⁹ and new biologic drugs are protected from competition for 12 years.³⁰ The second type of market protection is patent-related exclusivity because manufacturers can receive patents lasting 20 years or more for their inventions.³¹ The US Patent and Trademark Office issues this intellectual property right—originally written into the US Constitution to encourage innovation—for inventions that are "novel," "useful," and "non-obvious."³²

Although regulatory exclusivities often set a lower-bound duration for market exclusivity, the actual length of such exclusivity is most commonly dictated by patent time. Because initial patents protecting the active ingredient are usually obtained when a drug is first synthesized, and the clinical trial and FDA review process usually takes on average 6 to 8 years, only half of the patent period may be left by the drug approval date.³³ However, a company can apply to have this period extended by up to 5 years to account for the time spent during regulatory review and half the time in clinical trials ("patent term restoration"), to a maximum of 14 years.³⁴ In addition, sponsors can also earn 6 more months of market exclusivity by testing their products in children, ³⁵ an incentive earned by more than 200 drugs since legislation created the pediatric exclusivity program in 1997.³⁶ Overall, the median length of postapproval market exclusivity is 12.5 years for widely used drugs (interquartile range, 8.5-14.8 years) and 14.5 years for highly innovative, first-in-class drugs (interquartile range, 13.3-15.8 years).^{37,38}

During that exclusivity period, the availability of treatment alternatives might be expected to exert pressure to reduce the price of a drug.³⁹ For example, approximately a year after Gilead introduced sofosbuvir, AbbVie received approval for a 4-drug, directacting, antiviral regimen that achieved similar clinical response rates against the hepatitis C virus, leading some payers to negotiate sofosbuvir discounts of more than 40%.⁴⁰

In practice, however, competition between 2 or more brandname manufacturers selling drugs in the same class does not usually result in substantial price reductions.⁴¹ For example, of the 8 cholesterol-lowering statins that the FDA has approved, 2 have until recently remained patented: rosuvastatin (Crestor) and pitavastatin (Livalo). Despite the similar performance of these drugs in decreasing low-density lipoprotein cholesterol to other off-patent statins,⁴² the price of rosuvastatin increased 91% between 2007 and 2012, from \$112 to \$214 per prescription.⁴³ During the same time, the price of the comparably effective atorvastatin decreased from \$127 to \$26 per prescription owing to the expiration of its patent protection in 2011.⁴⁴ Similar effects have been observed for other drug classes.⁴⁵

One factor that undermines competition among treatment alternatives is the separate roles of patients, prescribers, and payers: physicians write prescriptions, pharmacists sell medications, and patients or their insurers pay for them.⁴⁶ This separation has traditionally insulated physicians from knowing about drug prices or considering those prices in their clinical decision making⁴⁷ and can similarly remove many patients with good drug coverage from considering the price of the medications they "purchase."

The only form of competition that consistently and substantially decreases prescription drug prices occurs with the availability of generic drugs, which emerge after the monopoly period ends. With FDA approval, these products can be substituted for bioequivalent brand-name drugs by the pharmacist under state drug product selection laws. In states with less restrictive drug product selection laws, generic products comprise up to 90% of a drug's sales within a year after full generic entry.⁴⁸ Drug prices decline to approximately 55% of brand-name drug prices with 2 generic manufacturers making the product, 33% with 5 manufacturers, and 13% with 15 manufacturers.⁴⁹ In 2012, the US Government Accountability Office estimated that generic drugs accounted for approximately 86% of all filled prescriptions and saved the US health care system \$1 trillion during the previous decade.⁵⁰

Entry of generic drugs into the market, however, is often delayed. For pharmaceutical manufacturers, "product life-cycle management" involves preventing generic competition and maintaining high prices by extending a drug's market exclusivity. This can be achieved by obtaining additional patents on other aspects of a drug, including its coating, salt moiety, formulation,⁵¹ and method of administration.^{52,53} In an example of this strategy, the manufacturer of the proton-pump inhibitor omeprazole (Prilosec) received an additional patent on the drug's s-isomer, despite the absence of any compelling pharmacologic difference. This led to the creation of esomeprazole (Nexium) as a newly branded product that was sold for \$4 a pill, a 600% markup over the over-the-counter version of omeprazole.⁵⁴

Because permissive US Patent and Trademark Office standards for novelty or usefulness make it relatively easy to patent many nontherapeutic aspects of a drug, companies can strategically patent small changes and try to influence prescribers and patients to transition from one linked product to the next, sometimes discontinuing production of older versions of the drug. For their part, generic manufacturers have engaged in litigation with brand-name manufacturers that could lead to the patents being invalidated, but these suits are frequently settled.⁵⁵ Historically, brand-name manufacturers have offered substantial financial inducements as part of these settlements to generic manufacturers to delay or even abort generic introduction.⁴⁸ Settlements involving large cash transfers are called "pay for delay"; for example, in a patent challenge case related to the antibiotic ciprofloxacin (Cipro), the potential generic manufacturer received upfront and quarterly payments totaling \$398 million as part of the settlement and agreed to wait until patent expiration to market its product.56

Other factors affect the availability of generic versions of brand-name products.⁵⁷ Application backlogs at the FDA Office of Generic Drugs have meant delays of 3-4 years before a generic manufacturer can receive approval to make a drug not protected by any patents. After the 2012 FDA Safety and Innovation Act required user fees to be paid by generic drug manufacturers for such review, the FDA now reports being able to provide an initial response in approximately 15 months.⁵⁸ Some innovator companies have refused to provide the samples of their products needed for the potential generic manufacturers to conduct bioequivalence studies, slowing or blocking the process.⁵⁹ Direct competition

among biologic drugs has been rare because no pathway existed to facilitate entry of competing products. In 2010, the Biologics Price Competition and Innovation Act created the framework for such an expedited pathway for so-called follow-on biologics, versions of originator biologic drugs made by different manufacturers,⁶⁰ but has led to only 2 follow-on biologic approvals in the last 5 years.

Once generic access to the market has been achieved, the number of generic manufacturers for a particular small-molecule (nonbiologic) product depends on a variety of factors, including the availability of raw ingredients, mergers in the industry, and the relative attractiveness of a particular market. In the case of pyrimethamine, the small number of patients with toxoplasmosis in the United States did not attract other potential generic competitors, leaving Turing with a monopoly that it was able to exploit with a 50-fold price increase.

Notwithstanding high generic drug use rates, problems at the state level can diminish the capacity of generic drugs to help contain costs. Thirty states have drug product selection laws that allow but do not require pharmacists to perform generic substitution; in 26 states, pharmacists must secure patient consent before substituting a generic version of the same molecule.⁶¹ The latter obligation was estimated to have cost Medicaid \$19.8 million in 2006 for simvastatin (Zocor) alone.⁶² In addition, all states allow physicians to issue dispense-as-written prescriptions that pharmacists cannot substitute with a generic product, further contributing to hundreds of millions of dollars in spending on branded drugs for which generic versions are available.⁶³

Even well-intentioned government policies can inadvertently reduce generic competition. In attempting to require formal approval of drugs predating the modern new drug review process initiated in the 1960s, the FDA made it possible for some companies to assert market exclusivity and demand high prices for onceinexpensive old drugs, including colchicine, which underwent a 5000% price increase.⁶⁴ Similarly, a government-mandated switch to chlorofluorocarbon-free inhalers for patients with asthma led to new, far costlier patented chlorofluorocarbon-free spray formulations, even though the constituent medications had been off patent for a long time.^{65,66}

The Role of Public and Private Payers

During a drug's market exclusivity period, the primary counterweight against excessive pricing is the negotiating power of the payer. Among public payers, Medicare covers approximately 40 million adults, most aged 65 years and older, for outpatient (Part D) and inpatient (Part B) drug costs.⁶⁷ Medicaid, the federal- and state-funded health insurance program for low-income individuals, covers prescription drug costs for another 72 million Americans.⁶⁸ Other public payers include the Veterans Health Administration, the Department of Defense health care system, state prison systems, and the federal employee health benefits program. In contrast, private payers provide insurance coverage to 177 million persons in the United States.⁶⁹ This is often accomplished through 3 large pharmaceutical benefits management companies: Express Scripts, Caremark, and UnitedHealthcare.⁷⁰ Approximately 29 million Americans have no public or private prescription drug coverage—a rate far higher than in nearly all other industrialized countries.71

Several features of the US marketplace constrain the ability of public and private payers to negotiate lower drug prices. Medicare, for example, accounts for 29% of the nation's prescription drug expenditure,⁷² but federal law prevents it from leveraging its considerable purchasing power to secure lower drug prices while requiring it to provide broad coverage, including all products in some therapeutic categories, such as oncology. Based in part on considerable lobbying and arguments that government negotiating power could decrease revenues for the pharmaceutical industry,⁷³ Congress included a provision in the law that created the Medicare drug benefit program, prohibiting the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services from negotiating drug prices or from interfering with negotiations between individual Part D vendors and drug companies.⁷⁴ This made prescription drugs under Part D one of the few aspects of health care for which Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services does not negotiate or set prices.

Similarly, state Medicaid programs are generally required by law to cover all FDA-approved drugs, even if a particular medication has alternatives that are safer, are more effective, or offer greater economic value. However, Medicaid is also entitled to receive a rebate of at least 23.1% of the average manufacturer price for most branded medications and is protected from price increases exceeding inflation.^{75,76} In contrast, the Veterans Health Administration, which provides health care for veterans and their dependents,⁷⁷ is entitled to a rebate of at least 24% of the average price and also has broad authority to exclude products from its formulary. As a result, particularly for drugs for which formulary alternatives are available, it achieves additional discounts below what the Medicare drug program and state Medicaid plans pay.⁷⁸⁻⁸¹

Similar issues affect the private sector. In the 1990s, prescription benefit management companies became prominent intermediaries whose role would be to help employers or insurers promote appropriate prescription drug use and decrease its cost. There have been some recent isolated examples in which pharmacy benefit managers have done so for specific drugs (most prominently for drugs treating hepatitis C or the pro-protein convertase subtilisin/kexin type 9 inhibitors to reduce cholesterol levels).⁸² However, aggressive price negotiation is not the norm. This is not surprising because part of pharmacy benefit managers' annual fees are based on a given payer's spending on drugs. Although the details of such payments are rarely disclosed, when one of the largest pharmacy benefit managers became a publicly traded entity, it was obliged to disclose its business model, much of which depended on payments from drug makers for shifting market share to their products from others in its class.⁸³

Even large, self-insured employers have avoided aggressive attempts to negotiate prices directly with drug suppliers or to curtail their formularies to avoid paying for prescriptions that are less costeffective. A common reason for this reluctance is that because pharmacy benefits have traditionally comprised less than 15% of health care budgets, the organizational concern that could be caused by denying payment to an employee or retiree for a particular drug was seen as overwhelming the modest savings that could be realized. This may change as drug prices increase, particularly for widely used products, and as drug spending consumes a greater share of health budgets. As illustrated in **Figure 2**, the beginnings of such a trend appear present for retail spending on drugs (excluding hospital- or physician-administered products) for all major payers except the Veterans Health Administration.

Justifications for High Drug Prices

The pharmaceutical industry has maintained that high drug prices reflect the research and development costs a company incurred to develop the drug, are necessary to pay for future research costs to develop new drugs, or both. It is true that industry often makes expensive investments in drug development and commercialization, particularly through late-stage clinical trials, which can be costly.⁸⁴ These assertions have been used to justify high prices on the grounds that if drug prices are constrained, the pipeline of new medications will be adversely affected. Some economic analyses favored by the pharmaceutical industry contend that it costs \$2.6 billion to develop a new drug that makes it to market.⁸⁵ However, the rigor of this widely cited number has been disputed.^{86,87}

A number of factors weigh against these rationales for high drug prices. First, important innovation that leads to new drug products is often performed in academic institutions and supported by investment from public sources such as the National Institutes of Health. A recent analysis of the most transformative drugs of the last 25 years found that more than half of the 26 products or product classes identified had their origins in publicly funded research in such nonprofit centers.⁸⁸ Other analyses have highlighted the importance of small companies, many funded by venture capital.^{89,90} These biotech startups frequently take early-stage drug development research that may have its origins in academic laboratories and continue it until the product and the company can be acquired by a large manufacturer, as occurred with sofosbuvir.

Arguments in defense of maintaining high drug prices to protect the strength of the drug industry misstate its vulnerability. The biotechnology and pharmaceutical sectors have for years been among the very best-performing sectors in the US economy. The proportion of revenue of large pharmaceutical companies that is invested in research and development is just 10% to 20% (**Table 4**); if only innovative product development is considered, that proportion is considerably lower.⁹¹ The contention that high prescription drug spending in the United States is required to spur domestic innovation has not been borne out in several analyses.⁹² A more relevant policy opportunity would be to address the stringency of congressional funding for the National Institutes of Health, such that its budget has barely kept up with inflation for most of the last decade. Given the evidence of the central role played by publicly funded research in generating discoveries that lead to new therapeutic approaches, this is one obvious area of potential intervention to address concerns about threats to innovation in drug discovery.

Thus, there is little evidence of an association between research and development costs and drug prices⁹³; rather, prescription drugs are priced in the United States primarily on the basis of what the market will bear. This explanation also helps to account for several high-profile case studies, including high-priced new branded products⁹⁴ and exorbitantly priced generic drugs described above.⁹⁵ In preparation for recent hearings on this topic, the US House Committee on Oversight and Government Reform subpoenaed internal correspondence from Turing and Valeant Pharmaceuticals, which had sharply increased the prices of older drugs the companies had acquired. The investigation revealed, for example, that Turing received "no pushback from payors" when it increased "Chenodal price 5x... [Thiola] price 21x... [and Daraprim] price 43x."⁹⁶ Similarly, Gilead spent \$11 billion to purchase sofosbuvir from Pharmasset, a

Figure 2. Payer-Specific Retail Spending on Prescription Drugs Over Time in the United States



Data are derived from the Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation and National Health Expenditure Accounts, official estimates of payer- and category-specific health care expenditures in the United States, published annually by the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Values incorporate estimated rebates. The reduction for Medicaid in 2006 reflects the adoption of much of these costs by the Medicare drug benefit program.

\$ (in Millions) Research and Research and Development, Ranking Company **Total Sales** Development % Total Sales 1 57 996 9943 17 Novartis 2 Pfizer 49 605 8393 17 3 41 1 14 14 Sanofi 5873 10015 21 4 Roche 48 0 3 9 5 Merck 42 2 37 7180 17 6 11 Johnson & Johnson^b 74331 8494 7 AstraZeneca 26 0 95 5579 21 8 GlaxoSmithKline 35 825 5372 15 9 Tevac 20 27 2 1488 7 10 Gilead 24 47 4 2854 12

Table 4. Sales and Research and Development Expenditures of the 10 Largest Pharmaceutical Companies

^a Sources: List secured from IMS Health. Sales and research and expenditure data compiled from company annual reports and 10-K filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

^b IMS Health List-ranked companies specifically by pharmaceutical sales. However, because not all companies reported both sales and research and development costs specifically for pharmaceuticals, aggregate sales and research and developments costs were used.

² Teva principally manufactures generic drugs.

jama.com

in 2014^a

Box. Possible Strategies to Limit the Effects of High Drug Prices

Federal

Patenting: Limit secondary patents for trivial changes of a patented molecule (eg, heightening patenting standards to require showing enhanced safety or effectiveness over previously patented version of the molecule)

Anticompetitive strategies: Aggressively police anticompetitive business practices (eg, pay for delay, product hopping)

Price negotiation: Enable Medicare to negotiate drug prices for individual Part D plans and to exclude coverage for expensive products that add limited clinical benefit; experiment with value-based drug pricing and rational prescribing reimbursement models for Medicare

Addressing extraordinary shortage or pricing problems: Invoke "march-in" rights or government royalty-free license rights on excessively costly products that were developed in large part with government funding

Generic drug policies: Allocate greater resources at the FDA for reviewing generic drug applications to facilitate competition; in the event of a shortage of manufacturers, accelerate review of drug applications and authorize temporary drug importation from well-regulated pharmaceutical markets; mandate brand-name drug sample sharing with generic manufacturers

Follow-on biologic policies: Allocate greater resources to the FDA for reviewing follow-on biologic applications; promulgate product-specific guidance on demonstrating interchangeability; conduct rigorous postapproval surveillance of follow-on biologics to ensure the safety and effectiveness of these products

State

Drug product selection laws: Convert permissive generic substitution policies to mandatory substitution policies; eliminate patient consent requirements for generic substitution; limit "carve-outs" that make it more difficult to substitute in certain clinical categories (eg, antiepileptics, follow-on biologics)

Price negotiation: Test value-based drug pricing and rational prescribing reimbursement models for Medicaid

Health Care Organizations

Price negotiation: Develop value-based formularies and co-payment plans that encourage patients to make better choices but do not penalize them and hamper adherence

Information dissemination: Initiate academic detailing programs to market the best comparative evidence to prescribers and policy makers

small biotechnology firm that developed the drug, based in part on federally funded research led by an investigator at Emory University.⁹⁷ Gilead recouped almost all of this cost in the first year that sofosbuvir was on the market, recording sales of \$10.3 billion in 2014.⁹⁸ In December 2015, the US Senate Committee on Finance released a detailed report based on its access to internal company documents on Gilead's strategies to maximize the prices it could charge for both that drug and its planned successor, which the company also owned.⁹⁹ In the current system for drug payment in the United States, few options exist to counter this approach.

Companies should of course be rewarded fairly for the research innovations they make that help generate new drug products and for their costly trial work that facilitates the assessment and availability of new medications. But providing them with large incentives to do the opposite is counterproductive.

Clinical Consequences of High Drug Prices

The high cost of prescription drugs in the United States has clinical as well as economic consequences.^{100,101} Even though more Americans have drug coverage as a result of the Medicare drug benefit plan and the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, costcontainment strategies in recent years have shifted an increasing share of drug expenses to patients.¹⁰² Private insurers have increased deductibles¹⁰³ and most co-payments, and added a new payment tier for certain specialty drugs in which patients must pay coinsurance-often between 20% and 33% of the total drug pricerather than a simple co-payment.¹⁰⁴ Although such cost-shifting measures have helped "bend the cost curve" for employers and payers, they can reduce use of effective medications.^{105,106} Almost a quarter of 648 respondents to a 2015 poll reported that they or another family member did not fill a prescription in the last year because of cost.¹⁰⁷ In other studies, patients who were prescribed a costly branded product rather than a more affordable generic alternative were found to adhere to their regimen less well than those receiving a similar generic drug¹² and to have worse health outcomes.¹⁰⁸ Nonadherence due to all causes has been estimated to contribute to \$105 billion in avoidable health care costs annually.¹⁰⁹

In some cases, manufacturers have attempted to circumvent higher co-payments by providing patients with coupons that reimburse their out-of-pocket expenses.¹¹⁰ Coupons can be useful for patients with no other option, but they leave the insurer obliged to pay the much larger amount of each prescription's costs, thereby increasing health care spending. This approach has become common for branded drugs that have comparable but much less expensive alternatives.¹¹¹

Faced with fixed health care budgets, states with higher drug costs for their Medicaid programs have had to reduce other services or increase health care eligibility requirements.¹¹² Several state Medicaid programs, for example, have imposed nonevidence-based policies to restrict sofosbuvir, including denying coverage to users of alcohol or other drugs.^{113,114}

Possible Solutions

Various approaches have been proposed to mitigate the effects of increasing drug prices in the United States while still providing an adequate return on investment and maintaining incentives for meaningful innovation by pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies (**Box**).^{115,116} These approaches include improving the competitiveness of the marketplace, enhancing government involvement in negotiating pharmaceutical prices, and providing more guidance for physicians and consumers in making medication use decisions.

Improving Competition

One possible strategy to contain drug costs would be better oversight of approaches used by manufacturers to extend market exclusivity. For example, changes in how the US Patent and Trademark Office interprets novelty and non-obviousness when issuing patents could help avoid new secondary patents based on clinically irrelevant changes to active drug products. In recent years, a series of Supreme Court decisions have forced the US Patent and Trademark Office and federal courts to reconsider their previous permissive approach to the patentability of DNA sequences,¹¹⁷ combination products,¹¹⁸ diagnostic tests,¹¹⁹ and business methods.¹²⁰ Reexamination of whether patents should be awarded to drug isomers or crystal structures should follow in cases in which there is no evidence of any clinical difference in drug effect. In India, current policy requires that a company proposing to patent a modification to a previously patented molecule show enhanced effectiveness.¹²¹

Better enforcement of existing laws and policies could also help contain drug costs. In 2013, the Supreme Court ruled that so-called pay-for-delay settlements with generic manufacturers could constitute an antitrust violation.¹²² Nonetheless, numerous noncashbased settlements remain legal.¹²³ In one controversial case, Forest Laboratories introduced an extended-release version of its Alzheimer disease drug memantine (Namenda) shortly before the end of the market exclusivity period for the original product, which it then attempted to discontinue.¹²⁴ This "product hop" would have forced patients receiving the original drug to switch to the extendedrelease product before competition from generic products occurred. Litigation filed by the New York Attorney General helped undermine the strategy, averting an estimated \$6 billion dollars in increased Medicare drug spending.¹²⁵ Stronger government oversight of antitrust or inappropriate business practices intended to stifle competition can avert similar episodes. Greater rigor in this area could actually increase important innovation because it would require manufacturers to earn revenue from new medications that offer a clinical advantage, rather than from simply extending patent protection on existing products.

Another approach to reduce costs would be to decrease industry expenses. Reviews have pointed to the increasing expenditures for drug research and development, with the suggestion that steps be taken to make companies' investments more efficient.¹²⁶ A second area of spending that could be limited is in drug promotion, particularly related to direct-to-consumer advertising,¹²⁷ which is permitted only in the United States and New Zealand among highincome nations.^{128,129} However, recent expansions of manufacturers' commercial speech rights under the First Amendment dim the prospects of legislative restrictions in this area and in fact could lead to an increase in promotional spending on marketing of products for non-FDA-approved ("off-label") indications.¹³⁰

Increased attention to the generic drug marketplace is likewise needed.¹³¹ Legislation recently proposed in Congress would forbid brand-name manufacturers from refusing to share samples of their products with generic drug manufacturers for necessary bioequivalence studies.¹³² Dedication of greater resources to the Office of Generic Drugs in the first renewal of generic drug user fees expected in 2017 could further reduce application review times. In addition to addressing its backlog, the FDA has established an "express lane" for potential first generics that facilitates their prompt authorization.⁵⁸ To extend this progress, the FDA could be authorized to accelerate its review of new generic products and temporarily authorize large-scale imports from Canada, Europe, and other well-regulated pharmaceutical markets when the number of generic suppliers of a drug decreases below a critical level; this is currently permitted when the FDA identifies a shortage of a particular drug.¹³³ Reciprocal recognition of generic products already approved by other stringent regulatory agencies (such as the European Medicines Agency) could make many well-manufactured medications available to the US market even before the current FDA approval backlog is fully addressed.

At the state level, laws permitting substitution of clinically similar drugs within the same class (ie, therapeutic as opposed to generic substitution) in carefully selected circumstances could also be an effective means of providing patients with the same clinical benefit at lower cost. For example, given data on the interchangeability of different proton-pump inhibitors or different versions of the same steroid cream, therapeutic substitution could allow patients prescribed a brand-name drug to receive a therapeutically equivalent generic drug in its place even if no exact generic equivalent is yet available.¹³⁴

In the increasingly important area of biologic products, which account for a growing proportion of drug expenditures, enhanced competition from clinically equivalent follow-on biologic products could help reduce prices for originator biologic products that lack patents or other market exclusivities.135,136 Price reductions caused by follow-on biologics are unlikely to reach the same levels as generic small-molecule drugs because the former are costlier to manufacture, and fewer companies have the capacity to develop them. Because most follow-on biologics will not be completely identical to the originator biologic, these products may also require greater investment in communication to encourage use by physicians when appropriate. Nonetheless, meaningful price reductions are still possible. The first follow-on biologic introduced into the US market in September 2015, a biosimilar version of the colony-stimulating factor filgrastim (Neupogen), offered a 15% discount on the originator's price.¹³⁷ In the European Union, in which 21 follow-on biologics are available, ¹³⁸ the median price savings for biosimilar epoetin alfa (Epogen) is 35%, ranging from 6% to 79%, depending on the country and its price-negotiating power.¹³⁹ Further follow-on biologic approvals can be facilitated with greater guidance from the FDA about what levels of similarity will be required to obtain approval via the new Biologics Price Competition and Innovation Act pathway. A strong postmarket safety surveillance system could assess safety and effectiveness continually, particularly related to the possibility that patients will switch among different approved follow-on biologic products.

Government Efforts to Reduce Drug Prices

In theory, the most effective way for a government to reduce drug prices would be for it to set them for the entire marketplace, as central governments do in countries such as Sweden,¹⁴⁰ or to engage in international reference pricing and set prices at levels similar to those of other countries. Taking such a step in the United States would have major marketplace ramifications and is not at present politically feasible, in part because of the power of the pharmaceutical lobby in Washington, DC.¹⁴¹ Nonetheless, the US government can still take steps to help control excessive drug prices^{142,143} by reassessing some existing unusual and overly permissive policies.

First, although the likelihood of legislative change is slim in the current political environment, Congress could authorize Medicare to negotiate the prices of drugs paid for by Medicare Part D plans, as it does for nearly all other goods and services. Such a change would require reorganization of the Medicare drug benefit, which

is currently managed through decentralized Part D plan administrators. Greater savings would be possible if Medicare and Medicaid had greater latitude in making clinically appropriate formulary choices, similar to the leverage the Veterans Health Administration drug program has. Medicare price reductions are likely to have effects on drug pricing in private markets, which tend to follow Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services-set prices in other health services. The extent of such effects should be monitored to ensure that such choices are clinically reasonable and that prices for certain essential products do not decrease too far, as has occurred in some parts of the generic drug marketplace, leading to shortages. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services recently announced its intention to test various approaches to reducing prescription drug spending within the Medicare Part B program, which covers drugs administered in outpatient clinics or physicians' offices, such as altering payment levels according to the effectiveness for the purposes for which drugs are used (indication-specific pricing)¹⁴⁴ or reimbursing drugs offering comparable benefits at the level of the less costly agent (reference pricing).¹⁴⁵⁻¹⁴⁷ This approach would also accomplish much toward reducing the large economic incentives provided through generous markups that encourage prescribers to use the costliest drugs.

A second way the government could help reduce prescription drug prices is by helping to generate and disseminate better information about the comparative clinical and economic value of drugs. In the United Kingdom, Germany, Australia, Canada, and several other countries, government-funded technology assessment activities provide support for comparative effectiveness studies and evaluate new products in light of comparative cost-effectiveness analysis.¹⁴⁸ The information thus generated could be used by government and private payers to help them respond to company-set prices, make determinations about formulary rules and exclusions, and educate physicians and patients about the value of medication choices.¹⁴⁹

The Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Institute had been expected to serve in this role. It was hailed at its inception as a vehicle to promote robust comparative effectiveness research, but Congress precluded it from considering drug costs as a central focus of its work,^{150,151} shifting instead to patient engagement and decision aids. The institute's reauthorization in 2019 will provide another opportunity to revisit its mission.¹⁵²

In the meantime, patients, physicians, and payers can turn to nongovernmental organizations, such as the Institute for Clinical and Economic Review,¹⁵³ *The Medical Letter*,¹⁵⁴ the Independent Drug Information Service,¹⁵⁵ Oregon's Drug Effectiveness Review Project,¹⁵⁶ and *Consumer Reports* Best Buy Drugs,¹⁵⁷ which provide information on value-based choices for select medications.¹⁵⁸⁻¹⁶⁰ Other institutions, such as the American Society of Clinical Oncology and the Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, have organized approaches to establish value frameworks for cancer care.^{161,162} The data generated by these groups can support lower drug prices by helping payers organize their formularies and negotiate appropriate rebates, as well as guide prescribers and patients toward more appropriate drug-use decisions.

Pharmaceutical manufacturers have also experimented with performance-based pricing programs, such as offering reimbursements for patients who do not respond to a particular drug therapy. For example, the manufacturers of the pro-protein convertase subtilisin/kexin type 9 inhibitor cholesterol-lowering drugs recently agreed to reimburse at least 1 private payer if low-density lipoprotein cholesterol-lowering outcomes did not reach the levels observed in clinical trials of these drugs.¹⁶³ It is too soon to know whether these pilot programs will have meaningful effects.¹⁶⁴

In addition, pathways currently exist for the US government to intervene when prices for essential medicines are considered to be unreasonably high. One federal law allows the government to use patented products in exchange for reasonable and entire compensation, 165 similar to the government's eminent domain rights in regard to land. If applied to high-cost essential medicines, this law's invocation would allow the government to make a needed drug available widely at close to the cost of production while still providing manufacturers with adequate revenues tied to their amount of investment and risk of failure.¹⁶⁶ Another possibility is for the government to more actively invoke its royalty-free license or patent "march-in rights" for high-cost prescription drug products that were developed in part with governmental funding under the Bayh-Dole Act.¹⁶⁷ However, the US government has never implemented these existing rights and only once even indicated that it might do sowhen the government sought to stockpile ciprofloxacin amid concern over widespread weaponized use of anthrax shortly after the September 11, 2001, terrorist attacks. The manufacturer of ciprofloxacin, Bayer, reportedly increased the drug's price during this added demand, and the government's threat to use the patented product anyway secured a 50% discount.¹⁶⁸ Opportunities to invoke march-in rights to address the unavailability or unaffordability of other drugs have been declined by National Institutes of Health; this option is also available only for drugs that have a clear link to federal funding on all of their FDA-listed patents.¹⁶⁹

Physician- and Patient-Level Solutions

Action by both physicians and patients can also play a role in containing excessive drug expenditures. Many physicians do not know the cost of the drugs that they prescribe⁴⁷ and do not discuss drug costs with patients.¹⁷⁰ Other practices such as writing dispense-as-written prescriptions to avoid generic drugs or using free samples of branded products left by pharmaceutical sales representatives also increase demand for costly products. More education about drug costs and value-based prescribing could be integrated into physicians' initial and continuing education; such information can also be provided through electronic medical record point-of-care reminders.

Academic detailing is an approach in which evidence-based information on appropriate prescribing is brought to physicians in their offices by specially trained noncommercial outreach educators, usually pharmacists or nurses.¹⁷¹ This approach has been found to be effective in reducing suboptimal medication choices in a review of more than 60 randomized controlled trials¹⁷² and is currently in place in several states and large health care systems.¹⁷³

Another potential model to engage more physicians in considering the costs and value of the drugs they prescribe would be to integrate drug costs into their payment models.^{174,175} The costs of prescription drugs are now largely separated from the costs of other health services. However, emerging health care systems such as accountable care organizations can provide an opportunity to link health services costs and drug costs so that physicians can be rewarded for prescribing drugs optimally. Such programs ought to focus exclusively on the quality of prescribing, not merely its cost; earlier experiments penalizing physicians for expensive prescribing served merely to discourage their caring for patients with potentially costly diseases, such as cancer and AIDS.

Some market-oriented advocates of patient-level solutions have argued for shifting more of the costs of drugs to patients to make them more active consumers and ensure that they avoid drugs that do not provide adequate value. However, cost shifting can be highly problematic because patients often have insufficient information about the value of drugs to inform their decisions; such approaches also discriminate against sicker and poorer patients.¹⁷⁶ In contrast, programs that reduce patients' economic exposure to copayments have been shown to improve adherence¹⁷⁷ and even patient outcomes.¹⁷⁸ Effective interventions will require greater attention to the clinical and ethical issues involved.

Conclusions

High drug prices are the result of the increasing cost and complexity of drug development but also arise in large part from the

ARTICLE INFORMATION

Author Contributions: Dr Kesselheim had full access to all of the data in the study and takes responsibility for the integrity of the data and the accuracy of the data analysis. *Concept and design:* All authors.

Acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data: All authors.

Drafting of the manuscript: Kesselheim, Sarpatwari. Critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content: All authors.

Obtainina fundina: Kesselheim.

Administrative, technical, or material support: Avorn.

Study supervision: Avorn, Sarpatwari.

Conflict of Interest Disclosures: All authors have completed and submitted the ICMJE Form for Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest. Dr Kesselheim is a Greenwall Faculty Scholar in Bioethics and is supported by the Harvard Program in Therapeutic Science. He also reports receiving grants from the FDA Office of Generic Drugs and Division of Health Communication, the Laura and John Arnold Foundation, and the Engelberg Foundation. Dr Sarpatwari is supported by the Greenwall Foundation and the Robert Wood Johnson Public Health Law Research Program. He also reports receiving a grant from the Laura and John Arnold Foundation and fees for consulting on drug pricing policies from Leerink Partners. No other disclosures were reported.

Funding/Support: This work was funded by a grant from the Laura and John Arnold Foundation. Additional support was provided by the Engelberg Foundation.

Role of the Funder/Sponsor: No funding organizations had any role in the design and conduct of the study; collection, management, analysis, and interpretation of the data; preparation, review, or approval of the manuscript; and decision to submit the manuscript for publication.

REFERENCES

1. Walker J. Drugmakers' pricing power remains strong. *Wall Street Journal*. http://www.wsj.com

jama.com

in other industrialized nations. Opportunities to address these problems include paying greater attention to potentially unjustified granting and extension of patent exclusivity, enhancing competition by ensuring timely generic drug availability, providing greater opportunities for price negotiation by governmental payers, generating more evidence about comparative costeffectiveness of therapeutic alternatives, and actively educating physicians and patients about such choices to promote more value-based decision making. There is little evidence that such policies would hamper innovation, and they could even drive the development of more valuable new therapies rather than rewarding the persistence of older ones. Medications are the most common health care intervention and can have a major benefit on the health of individuals, as well as of populations, but unnecessarily high prices limit the ability of patients and health care systems to benefit fully from these vital products.

approach the United States has taken to the granting of

government-protected monopolies to drug manufacturers, com-

bined with restriction of price negotiation at a level not observed

 Kanavos P, Ferrario A, Vandoros S, Anderson GF. Higher US branded drug prices and spending compared to other countries may stem partly from quick uptake of new drugs. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2013;32(4):753-761.

 Shrank WH, Hoang T, Ettner SL, et al. The implications of choice: prescribing generic or preferred pharmaceuticals improves medication adherence for chronic conditions. *Arch Intern Med*. 2006;166(3):332-337.

13. Najafzadeh M, Andersson K, Shrank WH, et al. Cost-effectiveness of novel regimens for the treatment of hepatitis C virus. *Ann Intern Med.* 2015;162(6):407-419.

14. Menges Group. Analysis of Medicaid costs and usage of selected specialty medications—Sovaldi, Harvoni, and Kalydeco. https://www .themengesgroup.com/presentation/april_2015 _medicaid_data_on_sovaldi_harvoni_and_kalydeco .pdf. Published April 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

15. Generic Pharmaceutical Association. Generic drug savings in the US. http://www.gphaonline.org /media/wysiwyg/PDF/GPhA_Savings_Report_2015 .pdf. Published November 3, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

16. Express Scripts. The 2015 drug trend report. http://lab.express-scripts.com/lab/drug-trend -report. Published March 2015. Accessed July 31, 2016.

17. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Databases, tables and calculators by subject. http://data.bls.gov /timeseries/CUUROOOOSAM?output_view=pct _12mths. Published January 5, 2016. Accessed July 13, 2016.

 Fisher LM. Company news; new enzyme by Genzyme is approved. New York Times. http://www .nytimes.com/1994/05/25/business/company -news-new-enzyme-by-genzyme-is-approved.html.
Published May 25, 1994. Accessed July 13, 2016.

19. Weisman R. New Genzyme pill will cost patients \$310,250. *Boston Globe*. https://www.bostonglobe .com/business/2014/09/02/new-genzyme-pill -treat-rare-gaucher-disease-will-cost-patients-year /5thklb587nKi7zRAb9GgxM/story.html. Published September 2, 2014. Accessed July 13, 2016.

/articles/drugmakers-pricing-power-remains

2. IMS Institute for Healthcare Informatics.

Accessed July 14, 2016.

Accessed August 7, 2016.

-strong-1468488601. Published July 14, 2016.

Medicine use and spending in the US: a review of

2015 and outlook to 2020. https://morningconsult

.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/IMS-Institute

3. Keehan SP, Cuckler GA, Sisko AM, et al. National

health expenditure projections, 2014-24: spending

growth faster than recent trends. Health Aff

4. Observations on trends in prescription drug

spending. ASPE Issue Brief. https://aspe.hhs.gov

/sites/default/files/pdf/187586/Drugspending.pdf.

Published March 8, 2016. Accessed July 13, 2016.

5. Altman D. Prescription drug's sizeable share of

.com/washwire/2015/12/13/prescription-drugs

-sizable-share-of-health-spending/. Published

6 Department of Health and Human Services

Health, United States, 2015. http://www.cdc.gov

7. Quon BS, Firszt R, Eisenberg MJ. A comparison

Canadian-based Internet pharmacies and major US

drug chain pharmacies. Ann Intern Med. 2005;143

8. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and

Indicators. Paris, France: OECD Publishing; 2015.

9. Hirschler B. Exclusive-transatlantic divide: how

US pays three times more for drugs. Reuters. http:

Published October 12, 2015, Accessed July 13, 2016.

10. Langreth R, Migliozzi B, Gokhale K. The US pays

Bloomberg Business. http://www.bloomberg.com

/graphics/2015-drug-prices/. Published December

//www.reuters.com/article/us-pharmaceuticals

-usa-comparison-idUSKCNOS61KU20151012.

a lot more for top drugs than other countries.

18, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

Development. Health at a Glance 2015: OECD

/nchs/data/hus/hus15.pdf#094. Published May

December 13, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

2016. Accessed July 13, 2016.

(6):397-403.

of brand-name drug prices between

health spending. Washington Post. http://blogs.wsj

(Millwood). 2015;34(8):1407-1417.

-US-Drug-Spending-2015.pdf. Published April 2016.

20. Dusetzina SB. Drug pricing trends for orally administered anticancer medications reimbursed by commercial health plans, 2000-2014. *JAMA Oncol.* 2016;2(7):960-961.

21. Hua X, Carvalho N, Tew M, Huang ES, Herman WH, Clarke P. Expenditures and prices of antihyperglycemic medications in the United States: 2002-2013. *JAMA*. 2016;315(13): 1400-1402.

22. Pollack A. Drug goes from \$13.50 a tablet to \$750, overnight. *New York Times*. http://www .nytimes.com/2015/09/21/business/a-huge -overnight-increase-in-a-drugs-price-raisesprotests.html?_r=0. Published September 20, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

23. O'Brien E. Why drug prices remain insanely high and 6 things you can do to save. MarketWatch. http://www.marketwatch.com/story/six-tips-for -fighting-rising-prescription-drug-costs-2015-09-15. Published September 21, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

24. Stabile M, Thomson S, Allin S, et al. Health care cost containment strategies used in four other high-income countries hold lessons for the United States. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2013;32(4): 643-652.

25. Chalkidou K; Commonwealth Fund. Comparative effectiveness review within the UK's National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence. http://www.commonwealthfund.org/-/media/Files /Publications/Issue%20Brief/2009/Jul/Chalkidou /1296_Chalkidou_UK_CER_issue_brief_717.pdf. Published July 2009. Accessed July 13, 2016.

26. Vogler S, Vitry A, Babar ZU. Cancer drugs in 16 European countries, Australia, and New Zealand: a cross-country price comparison study. *Lancet Oncol.* 2016;17(1):39-47.

27. Directorate-General for Internal Policies. Differences in costs of an access to pharmaceutical products in the EU. 2011. http://www.europarl .europa.eu/RegData/etudes/etudes/join/2011 /451481/IPOL-ENVI_ET(2011)451481_EN.pdf. Accessed July 13. 2016.

28. Reinhardt U. Probing our moral values in health care: the pricing of specialty drugs. *JAMA*. 2015;314 (10):981-982.

29. Food and Drug Administration. 21 CFR § 314.108: code of federal regulations title 21.

30. US Government Publishing Office. 42 USC § 262(k)(7)(A): regulation of biological products.

31. 35 USC § 154(a)(2): contents and term of patent: provisional rights.

32. 35 USC §§ 102, 103: conditions for patentability: novelty and non-obvious subject matter.

33. Kaitin KI, DiMasi JA. Pharmaceutical innovation in the 21st century: new drug approvals in the first decade, 2000-2009. *Clin Pharmacol Ther*. 2011;89 (2):183-188.

34. US Government Publishing Office. 35 USC § 156: extension of patient term.

35. Wharton GT, Murphy MD, Avant D, et al. Impact of pediatric exclusivity on drug labeling and demonstrations of efficacy. *Pediatrics*. 2014;134(2): e512-e518.

36. Food and Drug Administration. Pediatric exclusivity granted. http://www.fda.gov/downloads /Drugs/DevelopmentApprovalProcess

/DevelopmentResources/UCM505429.pdf. Published May 2016. Accessed July 13, 2016.

37. Wang B, Liu J, Kesselheim AS. Variations in time

of market exclusivity among top-selling prescription drugs in the United States. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2015;175(4):635-637.

38. Grabowski H, Long G, Mortimer R, Boyo A. Updated trends in US brand-name and generic drug competition. *J Med Econ*. 2016;20:1-9.

39. Lichtenberg FR, Philipson T. The dual effects of intellectual property regulations: within- and between-patent competition in the US pharmaceuticals industry. *J Law Econ.* 2002;45: 643-672.

40. Loftus P. Special sale price: docs divided over discount on AbbVie hepatitis C drug. *Wall Street Journal*. http://blogs.wsj.com/pharmalot/2014/12 /22/special-sale-price-docs-divided-over-discount -on-abbvie-hepatitis-c-drug/. Published December 22, 2014. Accessed July 13, 2016.

41. Ramsey SD. How state and federal policies as well as advances in genome science contribute to the high cost of cancer drugs. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2015;34(4):571-575.

42. Saku K, Zhang B, Noda K; PATROL Trial Investigators. Randomized head-to-head comparison of pitavastatin, atorvastatin, and rosuvastatin for safety and efficacy (quantity and quality of LDL): the PATROL trial. *Circ J*. 2011;75(6): 1493-1505.

43. Consumer Reports. Knowing when prescription prices are high and how to avoid overspending. http://www.consumerreports.org /cro/2012/11/where-high-drug-costs-hide/index .htm. Published November 2012. Accessed July 13, 2016.

44. Reinke T; Managed Care. Free statins disrupt pharmacy benefits plans. http://www .managedcaremag.com/archives/2012/11/free -statins-disrupt-pharmacy-benefit-plans. Published November 2012. Accessed July 13, 2016.

45. Azoulay P. Do pharmaceutical sales respond to scientific evidence? *J Econ Manage Strategy*. 2002; 11(4):551-594.

46. Bureau of Consumer Protection. *Staff Report to the Federal Trade Commission*. Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office; 1979.

47. Allan GM, Lexchin J, Wiebe N. Physician awareness of drug cost: a systematic review. *PLoS Med*. 2007;4(9):e283.

48. Federal Trade Commission. Pay-for-delay: how drug company pay-offs cost consumers billions. https://www.ftc.gov/sites/default/files/documents/reports/pay-delay-how-drug-company-pay-offs -cost-consumers-billions-federal-trade -commission-staff-study/100112payfordelayrpt.pdf. Published January 2010. Accessed July 13, 2016.

49. Food and Drug Administration. Generic competition and drug prices. http://www.fda.gov /AboutFDA/CentersOffices

/OfficeofMedicalProductsandTobacco/CDER /ucm129385.htm. Updated May 13, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

50. Government Accountability Office. Drug pricing: research on savings from generic drug use. http://www.gao.gov/assets/590/588064.pdf. Published January 31, 2012. Accessed July 13, 2016. **51.** Silverman E. Reckitt's Suboxone strategy is really about patients or profits? *Forbes*. http://www .forbes.com/sites/edsilverman/2012/10/12 /reckitts-suboxone-strategy-is-really-about -patients-or-profits/. Published October 12, 2012. Accessed July 13, 2016.

52. Kapczynski A, Park C, Sampat B. Polymorphs and prodrugs and salts (oh my!): an empirical analysis of "secondary" pharmaceutical patents. *PLoS One*. 2012;7(12):e49470.

53. Pollack A. Makers of Humira and Enbrel using new drug product patents to delay generic versions. *New York Times*. http://www.nytimes.com /2016/07/16/business/makers-of-humira-and -enbrel-using-new-drug-patents-to-delay-generic -versions.html. Published July 15, 2016. Accessed July 15, 2016.

54. Community Catalyst. In re Nexium consumer/payor advertising litigation: consolidated class action complaint. http://www .communitycatalyst.org/pal-docs/Nexium_DE.pdf. Published May 27, 2005. Accessed July 13, 2016.

55. Federal Trade Commission. Agreements filed with the Federal Trade Commission under the Medicare Prescription Drug, Improvement and Modernization Act of 2003. https://www.ftc.gov /reports/agreements-filed-federal-trade -commission-under-medicare-prescription-drug -improvement. Published January 2013. Accessed July 13, 2016.

56. Hemphill CS. Paying for delay: pharmaceutical patent settlement as a regulatory design problem. *New York Univ Law Rev.* 2006;81:1553-1623.

57. Woodcock J, Wosinska M. Economic and technological drivers of generic sterile injectable drug shortages. *Clin Pharmacol Ther*. 2013;93(2): 170-176.

58. Woodcock J. Implementation of the Generic Drug User Fee Amendments of 2012 (GDUFA). Testimony before the Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions United States Senate. January 28, 2016. http://www.help.senate .gov/imo/media/doc/Woodcock5.pdf. Accessed July 15, 2016.

59. Sarpatwari A, Avorn J, Kesselheim AS. Using a drug-safety tool to prevent competition. *N Engl J Med*. 2014;370(16):1476-1478.

60. US Government Publishing Office. Pub. L. No. 111-148, 124 Stat. 119 (2010): Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act.

61. Sarpatwari A, Kesselheim AS. The case for reforming drug naming: should brand name trademark protection expire upon generic entry? *PLoS Med.* 2016;13(2):e1001955.

62. Shrank WH, Choudhry NK, Agnew-Blais J, et al. State generic substitution laws can lower drug outlays under Medicaid. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2010;29(7):1383-1390.

63. Shrank WH, Liberman JN, Fischer MA, et al. The consequences of requesting "dispense as written." *Am J Med*. 2011;124(4):309-317.

64. Kesselheim AS, Franklin JM, Kim SC, Seeger JD, Solomon DH. Reductions in use of colchicine after FDA enforcement of market exclusivity in a commercially insured population. *J Gen Intern Med.* 2015;30(11):1633-1638.

65. Jena AB, Ho O, Goldman DP, Karaca-Mandic P. The impact of the US Food and Drug Administration chlorofluorocarbon ban on out-of-pocket costs and use of albuterol inhalers among individuals with asthma. JAMA Intern Med. 2015;175(7):1171-1179.

66. Li JS, Eisenstein EL, Grabowski HG, et al. Economic return of clinical trials performed under the pediatric exclusivity program. *JAMA*. 2007;297 (5):480-488.

67. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. On its 50th anniversary, more than 55 million Americans covered by Medicare. https://www.cms .gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press -releases/2015-Press-releases-items/2015-07-28 .html. Published July 28, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

68. Henry J Kaiser Family Foundation. Total monthly Medicaid and CHIP enrollment. http://kff .org/health-reform/state-indicator/total-monthly -medicaid-and-chip-enrollment/. Published June 30, 2016. Accessed July 13, 2016.

69. Cohen RA, Martinez ME, Zammitti EP; National Center for Health Statistics. Early release of selected estimates based on data from the National Health Interview Survey, 2015. http://www.cdc.gov /nchs/nhis/releases/released201605.htm. Published May 24, 2016. Accessed July 13, 2016.

70. The short answer: pharmacy-benefit managers. *Wall Street Journal*. http://blogs.wsj.com /briefly/2015/03/30/pharmacy-benefit-managers -the-short-answer/. Published March 30, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

71. Obama B. United States health care reform: progress to date and next steps. *JAMA*. doi:10.1001/jama.2016.9797.

72. California Health Care Foundation. US health care spending: who pays? http://www.chcf.org /publications/2015/12/data-viz-hcc-national. Updated December 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

73. Oliver TR, Lee PR, Lipton HL. A political history of medicare and prescription drug coverage. *Milbank* Q. 2004;82(2):283-354.

74. US Government Publishing Office. 42 USC. § 1395: health insurance for aged and disabled.

75. Medicaid.gov. Medicaid drug rebate program. https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid-chip -program-information/by-topics/benefits /prescription-drugs/medicaid-drug-rebate-program .html. Updated June 16, 2016. Accessed July 13, 2016.

76. Shajarizadeh A, Hollis A. Price-cap regulation, uncertainty and the price evolution of new pharmaceuticals. *Health Econ*. 2015;24(8):966-977.

77. Chokshi DA. Improving health care for veterans—a watershed moment for the VA. *N Engl J Med*. 2014;371(4):297-299.

78. Hayes JM, Walczak H, Prochazka A. Comparison of drug regimen costs between the Medicare prescription discount program and other purchasing systems. *JAMA*. 2005;294(4): 427-428.

79. US Congressional Budget Office. *Prices for Brand-Name Drugs Under Selected Federal Programs*. US Congressional Budget Office; 2005.

80. US Department of Veterans Affairs; Health Economics Resource Center. Determining the cost of pharmaceuticals for a cost-effectiveness analysis. http://www.herc.research.va.gov/include/page.asp ?id=pharmaceutical-costs. Accessed July 13, 2016.

81. Frakt AB, Pizer SD, Hendricks AM. Controlling prescription drug costs: regulation and the role of

interest groups in Medicare and the Veterans Health Administration. *J Health Polit Policy Law*. 2008;33(6):1079-1106.

82. Pollack A. AbbVie deal heralds changed landscape for hepatitis drugs. *New York Times*. http: //www.nytimes.com/2014/12/22/business /pharmacy-deal-heralds-changed-landscape-for -hepatitis-drugs.html. Published December 22, 2014. Accessed July 13, 2016.

83. Martinez B. Merck kills Medco IPO plan, will spin off unit to holders. *Wall Street Journal*. http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB105103638029142500. Updated April 23, 2003. Accessed July 13, 2016.

84. Moses H III, Matheson DH, Cairns-Smith S, George BP, Palisch C, Dorsey ER. The anatomy of medical research: US and international comparisons. *JAMA*. 2015;313(2):174-189.

85. DiMasi JA, Grabowski HG, Hansen RW. Innovation in the pharmaceutical industry: new estimates of R&D costs. *J Health Econ*. 2016;47: 20-33.

86. Avorn J. The \$2.6 billion pill—methodologic and policy considerations. *N Engl J Med*. 2015;372 (20):1877-1879.

87. DiMasi JA, Grabowski HG, Hansen RW. The cost of drug development. *N Engl J Med*. 2015;372(20): 1972.

88. Kesselheim AS, Tan YT, Avorn J. The roles of academia, rare diseases, and repurposing in the development of the most transformative drugs. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2015;34(2):286-293.

89. Kneller R. The importance of new companies for drug discovery: origins of a decade of new drugs. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*. 2010;9(11):867-882.

90. Burns LR, Housman MG, Robinson CA. Market entry and exit by biotech and device companies funded by venture capital. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2009;28(1):w76-w86.

91. Light DW, Lexchin JR. Pharmaceutical research and development: what do we get for all that money? *BMJ.* 2012;345:e4348.

92. Keyhani S, Wang S, Hebert P, Carpenter D, Anderson G. US pharmaceutical innovation in an international context. *Am J Public Health*. 2010;100 (6):1075-1080.

93. Keyhani S, Diener-West M, Powe N. Are development times for pharmaceuticals increasing or decreasing? *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2006;25(2): 461-468.

94. Rockoff JD. How Pfizer set the cost of its new drug at \$9,850 a month. *Wall Street Journal*. http://www.wsj.com/articles/the-art-of-setting-a-drug -price-1449628081. Published December 9, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

95. Alpern JD, Stauffer WM, Kesselheim AS. High-cost generic drugs—implications for patients and policymakers. *N Engl J Med*. 2014;371(20): 1859-1862.

96. US House Committee on Oversight and Government Reform. Documents obtained by committee from Turing Pharmaceuticals. http: //democrats.oversight.house.gov/sites/democrats .oversight.house.gov/files/documents/Memo %20on%20Turing%20Documents.pdf. Accessed February 5, 2016.

97. Sachs J. The drug that is bankrupting America. *Huffington Post.* http://www.huffingtonpost.com /jeffrey-sachs/the-drug-that-is-bankrupt_b <u>_6692340.html</u>. Published February 16, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

98. Pollack A. Sales of Sovaldi, new Gilead hepatitis C drug soar to \$10.3 billion. *New York Times*. http: //www.nytimes.com/2015/02/04/business/sales -of-sovaldi-new-gilead-hepatitis-c-drug-soar-to-10 -3-billion.html. Published February 3, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

99. United States Senate Committee on Finance. The price of Sovaldi and its impact on the US health care system. http://www.finance.senate.gov/imo /media/doc/1%20The%20Price%200f %20Sovaldi%20and%20Its%20Impact%20on %20the%20US%20Health%20Care%20System %20(Full%20Report).pdf. Published December 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

100. Jung K, Feldman R, McBean AM. Nonlinear pricing in drug benefits and medication use: the case of statin compliance in Medicare Part D. *Health Serv Res.* 2014;49(3):910-928.

101. Fung V, Reed M, Price M, et al. Responses to Medicare drug costs among near-poor versus subsidized beneficiaries. *Health Serv Res.* 2013;48 (5):1653-1668.

102. Henry J Kaiser Family Foundation. 2015 Employer health benefits survey. http://kff.org /report-section/ehbs-2015-summary-of-findings/. Published September 22, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

103. Claxton G, Rae M, Panchal N, et al. Health benefits in 2015: stable trends in the employer market. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2015;34(10): 1779-1788.

104. Lee TH, Emanuel EJ. Tier 4 drugs and the fraying of the social compact. *N Engl J Med*. 2008; 359(4):333-335.

105. Hsu J, Price M, Huang J, et al. Unintended consequences of caps on Medicare drug benefits. *N Engl J Med*. 2006;354(22):2349-2359.

106. Goldman DP, Joyce GF, Zheng Y. Prescription drug cost sharing: associations with medication and medical utilization and spending and health. *JAMA*. 2007;298(1):61-69.

107. DiJulio B, Firth J, Brodie M. Kaiser health tracking poll: August 2015. http://kff.org/health -costs/poll-finding/kaiser-health-tracking-poll -august-2015/. Published August 20, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

108. Gagne JJ, Choudhry NK, Kesselheim AS, et al. Comparative effectiveness of generic and brand-name statins on patient outcomes: a cohort study. *Ann Intern Med*. 2014;161(6):400-407.

109. IMS Institute for Healthcare Informatics. Avoidable costs in US healthcare. http://www .imshealth.com/de_AT/thought-leadership/ims -institute/reports/avoidable-costs. Published June 2013. Accessed July 13, 2016.

110. Starner CI, Alexander GC, Bowen K, Qiu Y, Wickersham PJ, Gleason PP. Specialty drug coupons lower out-of-pocket costs and may improve adherence at the risk of increasing premiums. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2014;33(10):1761-1769.

 Ross JS, Kesselheim AS. Prescription-drug coupons—no such thing as a free lunch. N Engl J Med. 2013;369(13):1188-1189.

112. Leonard K. Budget breakers: the increasing cost of prescription drugs makes both families and governments go into the red. US News & World

Report. http://www.usnews.com/news/the-report /articles/2015/09/24/expensive-drugs-a-drag-on -consumers-and-government. Published Sept 24, 2015. Accessed August 4, 2016.

113. Barua S, Greenwald R, Grebely J, Dore GJ, Swan T, Taylor LE. Restrictions for Medicaid reimbursement of sofosbuvir for the treatment of hepatitis C virus infection in the United States. *Ann Intern Med.* 2015;163(3):215-223.

114. Canary LA, Klevens RM, Holmberg SD. Limited access to new hepatitis C virus treatment under state Medicaid programs. *Ann Intern Med.* 2015;163 (3):226-228.

115. Kantarjian H, Rajkumar SV. Why are cancer drugs so expensive in the United States, and what are the solutions? *Mayo Clin Proc.* 2015;90(4): 500-504.

116. Daniel H; Health and Public Policy Committee of the American College of Physicians. Stemming the escalating cost of prescription drugs: a position paper of the American College of Physicians. *Ann Intern Med.* doi:10.7326/M15-2768.

117. Association for Molecular Pathology v Myriad Genetics, Inc, 133 SCt 2107 (2013).

118. KSR International Co. v Teleflex, Inc, 127 SCt 1727 (2007).

119. Mayo v Prometheus, 132 SCt 1289 (2012).

120. Alice Corp. v CLS Bank International, 134 SCt 2347 (2014).

121. Gabble R, Kohler JC. To patent or not to patent? the case of Novartis' cancer drug Glivec in India. *Global Health.* 2014;10:3.

122. FTC v Actavis, 133 S Ct 2223 (2013).

123. Tucker RJ. Status of pay-for-delay cases nearly two years after Actavis—"it ain't over 'til it's over." Mondaq. http://www.mondaq.com/unitedstates/x /398342/Antitrust+Competition/Status+of+ PayforDelay+Cases+Nearly+Two+Years+After+ Actavis+It+aint+over+til+its+over. Published May 19, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

124. New York v Actavis, 787 F3d 638 (2d Cir 2015).

125. Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, Department of Health and Human Services. Some observations related to the generic drug market. https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default /files/pdf/139331/ib_GenericMarket.pdf. Published May 6, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

126. Scannell JW, Blanckley A, Boldon H, Warrington B. Diagnosing the decline in pharmaceutical R&D efficiency. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*. 2012;11(3):191-200.

127. Donohue JM, Cevasco M, Rosenthal MB. A decade of direct-to-consumer advertising of prescription drugs. *N Engl J Med*. 2007;357(7): 673-681.

128. Niederdeppe J, Byrne S, Avery RJ, Cantor J. Direct-to-consumer television advertising exposure, diagnosis with high cholesterol, and statin use. *J Gen Intern Med*. 2013;28(7):886-893.

129. Mintzes B, Barer ML, Kravitz RL, et al. How does direct-to-consumer advertising (DTCA) affect prescribing? a survey in primary care environments with and without legal DTCA. *CMAJ*. 2003;169(5): 405-412.

130. Avorn J, Sarpatwari A, Kesselheim AS. Forbidden and permitted statements about

medications—loosening the rules. *N Engl J Med*. 2015;373(10):967-973.

131. Wiske CP, Ogbechie OA, Schulman KA. Options to promote competitive generics markets in the United States. *JAMA*. 2015;314(20):2129-2130.

132. US Senate. CREATES Act of 2016 (S 3056). 14 Jun 2016. https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th -congress/senate-bill/3056/text. Accessed July 13, 2016.

133. Greene JA, Anderson G, Sharfstein JM. Role of the FDA in affordability of off-patent pharmaceuticals. *JAMA*. 2016;315(5):461-462.

134. Gastala NM, Wingrove P, Gaglioti A, Petterson S, Bazemore A. Medicare Part D: patients bear the cost of "me too" brand-name drugs. *Health Aff* (*Millwood*). 2016;35(7):1237-1240.

135. Megerlin F, Lopert R, Taymor K, Trouvin JH. Biosimilars and the European experience: implications for the United States. *Health Aff* (*Millwood*). 2013;32(10):1803-1810.

136. Hennessy S, Leonard CE, Platt R. Assessing the safety and comparative effectiveness of follow-on biologics (biosimilars) in the United States. *Clin Pharmacol Ther.* 2010;87(2):157-159.

137. Hirschler B, Shields M. Novartis launches first US "biosimilar" drug at 15 percent discount. *Reuters*. http://www.reuters.com/article/us-novartis-drug -idUSKCNOR30C220150903. Published September 3, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

138. European Medicines Agency. European public assessment reports. http://www.ema.europa.eu /ema/index.jsp?curl=pages/medicines/landing/epar _search.jsp&mid=WCObO1acO58001d125. Accessed July 31, 2016.

139. IMS Institute for Healthcare Informatics. Assessing biosimilar uptake and competition in European markets. http://www.imshealth.com/files /web/IMSH%20Institute/Healthcare%20Briefs /Assessing_biosimilar_uptake_and_competition_in _European_markets.pdf. Published October 2014. Accessed July 13, 2016.

140. Anell A. The Swedish health care system. Commonwealth Fund. http://www .commonwealthfund.org/-/media/files/resources /2008/health-care-system-profiles/sweden _country_profile_2008-pdf.pdf. Published February 2008. Accessed July 13, 2016.

141. Center for Responsive Politics. Lobbying: top industries. https://www.opensecrets.org/lobby/top .php?showYear=a&indexType=i. Accessed July 13, 2016.

142. Outterson K, Kesselheim AS. How Medicare could get better prices on prescription drugs. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2009;28(5):w832-w841.

143. Conti RM, Rosenthal MB. Pharmaceutical policy reform—balancing affordability with incentives for innovation. *N Engl J Med*. 2016;374 (8):703-706.

144. Bach PB. Indication-specific pricing for cancer drugs. *JAMA*. 2014;312(16):1629-1630.

145. Mailankody S, Prasad V. Implications of proposed Medicare reforms to counteract high drug prices. *JAMA*. 2016;316(3):271-272.

146. Brekke KR, Canta C, Straume OR. Reference pricing with endogenous generic entry. *J Health Econ*. 2016;(16):30021-30022.

147. Hawkins N, Scott DA. Reimbursement and value-based pricing: stratified cost-effectiveness

analysis may not be the last word. *Health Econ*. 2011;20(6):688-698.

148. O'Donnell JC, Pham SV, Pashos CL, et al. Health technology assessment in evidence-based health care reimbursement decisions around the world: an overview. *Value Health*. 2009;12(suppl 2): S1-S5.

149. Neumann PJ, Cohen JT. Measuring the value of prescription drugs. *N Engl J Med*. 2015;373(27): 2595-2597.

150. Selby JV, Beal AC, Frank L. The Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Institute (PCORI) national priorities for research and initial research agenda. *JAMA*. 2012;307(15):1583-1584.

151. Sorenson C, Gusmano MK, Oliver A. The politics of comparative effectiveness research: lessons from recent history. *J Health Polit Policy Law*. 2014;39(1):139-170.

152. Schulte F. Obamacare research institute plans to spend \$3.5 billion, but critics question its worth. Center for Public Integrity. https://www .publicintegrity.org/2015/08/04/17762 /obamacare-research-institute-plans-spend-35 -billion-critics-question-its-worth. Published August 4, 2015. Accessed July 13, 2016.

153. Bach PB, Pearson SD. Payer and policy maker steps to support value-based pricing for drugs. *JAMA*. 2015;314(23):2503-2504.

154. Medical Letter. About us. http://secure .medicalletter.org/aboutus. Accessed July 13, 2016.

155. Independent Drug Information Service. Alosa Foundation. http://www.alosafoundation.org /independent-drug-information-service/. Accessed July 13, 2016.

156. Neumann PJ. Emerging lessons from the Drug Effectiveness Review Project. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2006;25(4):W262-W271.

157. Findlay SD. Bringing the DERP to consumers: Consumer Reports Best Buy Drugs. *Health Aff* (*Millwood*). 2006;25(4):W283-W286.

158. Howard DH, Bach PB, Berndt ER, Conti RM. Pricing in the market for anticancer drugs: NBER working paper 20867. *J Econ Perspectives*. 2015;29 (1):139-162.

159. Mailankody S, Prasad V. Five years of cancer drug approvals. *JAMA Oncol*. 2015;1(4): 539-540.

160. Saltz LB. Perspectives on cost and value in cancer care. *JAMA Oncol*. 2016;2(1):19-21.

161. Schnipper LE, Davidson NE, Wollins DS, et al; American Society of Clinical Oncology. American Society of Clinical Oncology statement: a conceptual framework to assess the value of cancer treatment options. *J Clin Oncol*. 2015;33(23): 2563-2577.

162. Chandra A, Shafrin J, Dhawan R. Utility of cancer value frameworks for patients, payers, and physicians. *JAMA*. 2016;315(19):2069-2070.

163. LaMattina J. "Pay for performance" drug plans could impact biopharma's R&D priorities. Forbes.com. http://www.forbes.com/sites /johnlamattina/2016/05/18/pay-for-performance -drug-plans-could-impact-biopharmas-rd-priorities /#7d98d0513c68. Published May 18, 2016. Accessed August 4, 2016.

164. Hollis A. Sustainable financing of innovative therapies: a review of approaches.

Pharmacoeconomics. 2016. doi:10.1007/s40273 -016-0416-x.

165. US Government Publishing Office. 28 USC § 1498: judiciary and judicial procedure.

166. Kapczynski A, Kesselheim AS. "Government patent use": a legal approach to reducing drug spending. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2016;35(5): 791-797.

167. Arno PS, Davis MH. Why don't we enforce existing drug price controls? the unrecognized and unenforced reasonable pricing requirements imposed upon patents deriving in whole or in part from federally funded research. *Tulane Law Rev.* 2001;75:631-693.

168. Love J. Non-voluntary use of patents for drugs to treat the hepatitis C virus in the United States: mechanisms available to the federal government, state governments, and private actors. Knowledge Ecology International. http://keionline.org/sites /default/files/Non-voluntary_use_HCV_patents_USA .pdf. Published July 18, 2014. Accessed July 13, 2016.

169. Treasure CL, Avorn J, Kesselheim AS. Do march-in rights ensure access to medical products arising from federally funded research? *Milbank Q*. 2015;93(4):761-787.

170. Ubel PA, Abernethy AP, Zafar SY. Full disclosure—out-of-pocket costs as side effects. *N Engl J Med.* 2013;369(16):1484-1486.

171. Fischer MA, Avorn J. Academic detailing can play a key role in assessing and implementing comparative effectiveness research findings. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2012;31(10):2206-2212.

172. O'Brien MA, Rogers S, Jamtvedt G, et al. Educational outreach visits: effects on professional practice and health care outcomes. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2007;4(4):CD000409.

173. Where is academic detailing used? http://www .alosafoundation.org/academic-detailing/where -academic-detailing-used/. Accessed July 13, 2016.

174. Newcomer LN. Changing physician incentives for cancer care to reward better patient outcomes

instead of use of more costly drugs. *Health Aff* (*Millwood*). 2012;31(4):780-785.

175. Robinson JC. Value and payment for oncology in the United States. *Ann Pharm Fr*. 2013;71(5): 285-290.

176. Jacobs DB, Sommers BD. Using drugs to discriminate—adverse selection in the insurance marketplace. *N Engl J Med*. 2015;372(5): 399-402.

177. Choudhry NK, Fischer MA, Avorn J, et al. At Pitney Bowes, value-based insurance design cut copayments and increased drug adherence. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2010;29(11):1995-2001.

178. Choudhry NK, Avorn J, Glynn RJ, et al; Post-Myocardial Infarction Free Rx Event and Economic Evaluation (MI FREEE) Trial. Full coverage for preventive medications after myocardial infarction. *N Engl J Med*. 2011;365(22):2088-2097.